

 

CITY OF ASTORIA 




CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS 

City Council Chambers
February 6, 2017
A regular meeting of the Astoria Common Council was held at the above place at the hour of 7:00 pm.

Councilors Present: Nemlowill, Jones, Price, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear.
Councilors Excused: None
Staff Present: City Manager Estes (via telephone), Community Development Director Cronin, Parks and Recreation Director Cosby, Finance Director Brooks, Fire Chief Ames, Assistant City Manager/Police Chief Johnston, Public Works Director Cook, Engineer Harrington, Support Engineer Moore, Library Director Pearson, and City Attorney Henningsgaard. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC Transcription Services, Inc. 

REPORTS OF COUNCILORS

Item 3(a):
Councilor Nemlowill reported that Director Cronin did a great job putting together the Advance Astoria forum at the Red Building, which had terrific attendance. It was neat to hear from the panelists that there are micro manufacturing opportunities in Astoria, and learn that the community could do things other than brew beer. City Council has a goal pertaining to disaster resiliency and she believed it was interesting that Astor Elementary School was also doing its own resiliency training. The school is looking for people who are trained in medical, mental health, and Spanish. A neighborhood meeting has been scheduled for March 6th. The school is also looking for people with expertise or who can provide shelter in the event of an earthquake.

Item 3(b):
Councilor Brownson reported that he attended the Advance Astoria community meeting, which he believed was put together well. The entire City Council attended and it was interesting for him to experience the full Council at a non-public meeting. He thanked the library for hosting the Homeless in the Land of Plenty event. He and Mayor LaMear participated in the event. Issues with the homeless are serious and difficult to solve and the two-hour event did not get close to scratching the surface. He also attended Court Appointed Special Advocate’s (CASA) fundraiser at Fort George. CASA is a volunteer program that represents juveniles in court, which is a very worthy cause. On Thursday at Three Cups of Coffee, he would host a Meet the Councilor event beginning at 4:00 pm. The event will be an opportunity to talk to him, ask him questions, or learn more about him.

Item 3(c):
Councilor Price congratulated the women of the Astoria Women’s March Committee, their volunteer safety monitors, the Downtown Astoria merchants, and Astoria Police Department for organizing and managing a very successful march on January 21st. Over 1,300 women, children, and men attended. Anyone interested in continuing with grass roots activism could find a good start with Indivisible North Coast Oregon. The Astoria Downtown Historic District Association (ADHDA) hosted a volunteer appreciation night where several well-deserved and cleverly named awards were given out. Ray Merritt won the Pat Award. The Chamber of Commerce held its George Awards, where the award for outstanding community service was given to three Astorians. Award recipient Sarah Meyer has been involved in many things over the years, most recently with the American Association of University Women (AAUW) and Sarah’s Old Photos. Award recipient Greg Newenhoff is co-owner of City Lumber and is restoring the Flavel House and Award recipient Myrle Bruner organized the Christmas food basket event. She attended the Warming Center’s board meeting. The center is facing some challenges, but they should be applauded for being open 105 consecutive days. The center will close on March 1st and will begin working with City staff and neighbors to find a good path forward for next winter. Last week, she was in Washington, DC visiting the offices of several representatives. She spent time with Senator Bonamici’s Chief Legislative Representative Allison Smith. They talked about Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and the candidate for Secretary of Education. Senator Bonamici is on the Education Committee and Councilor Price gave her regards for standing firm for democracy. When she returned to Astoria, she noticed that Marine Drive could use some attention. She planned to discuss this with the Community Development Department and the ADHDA. The Art Walk will be held over the weekend from 5:00 pm to 8:00 pm. She encouraged everyone to support local businesses and see what the local arts and institutions give to downtown. She noted that her entire outfit was purchased downtown.

Item 3(d):
Councilor Jones thanked Director Pearson for remodeling the Flag Room at the library. The room is much more flexible and is open for longer hours now, which makes the room more useful for many community organizations. He attended the Chamber banquet for the first time and thanked Skip Hauke for a great event. He was impressed by how many local businesses, non-profits, and other agencies come together to acknowledge the community’s volunteers who do so much to make Astoria a great place.

Item 3(e):
Mayor LaMear reported that the Women’s March was very emotional and a big success. The best part was that everyone was peaceful and positive. She was proud to be a part of the event. Following the homelessness meeting at the library, she attended Project Homeless Connect, which is an annual project held at the Seaside Convention Center. About 30 different groups who help the homeless in some way set up booths and homeless people are able to get things like identification, veteran benefits, healthcare, housing, food, dental care, and haircuts. She looks forward to participating in the event every year because the services make many people happy. She serves on the Columbia River Estuary Task Force (CREST) Board. CREST does a lot of behind-the-scenes work on both sides of the river. They recently restored a salmon habitat by replacing a culvert near the Megler Bridge so the salmon could get upstream from the river.
CHANGES TO AGENDA.  There were no changes.
PRESENTATIONS

Item 5(a):
Advance Astoria Project Update (Community Development)
Director Cronin gave a PowerPoint presentation updating Council on Advance Astoria, the City’s first economic development strategy. He reviewed the project’s goals and objectives, funding, community partners, public participation methods, data collected, and work completed so far. The project is about half way complete, on time, and on budget. He listed next steps, briefly described the recommendation and adoption process, and noted how the economic development strategy would be implemented. Advance Astoria continues to seek feedback so the project can continue in the right direction.
Councilor Nemlowill confirmed the City would use the economic development strategy to update the Comprehensive Plan, identify the best way to leverage Urban Renewal funds and DEQ [29:48] funds, and identify the best businesses to grow jobs over the next five years. She asked what the City’s role would be. Director Cronin said the City’s role would be defined over the next six months and draft recommendations would be submitted to City Council. The City could create an office incubator or maker space, for example.
Councilor Nemlowill stated she like the idea of a maker space that related to the foodie cluster. There are many opportunities with local food manufacturing and a maker space could compliment existing businesses without taking away from other maker spaces. Director Cronin noted that he planned to map the locations of the commercial kitchens. He has not yet spoken with the North Coast Food Web, but wanted to find out how much their new commercial kitchen was being used and if the community could support another commercial kitchen. The North Coast Housing Authority is considering making the kitchen in Uniontown Apartments available to the community. He wants more businesses to have the opportunity to tinker with and develop food products. 
Councilor Nemlowill believed the North Coast Food Web’s kitchen was used primarily for cooking classes, which are very popular. However, she did not believe there was any place for small-scale food producers or local farmers to process and package commercial food items. This seems like a niche that needs to be filled. She was glad Staff was looking at rural goods that could be sold outside of the community. She believed the craft brewing industry has been successful because it does not have to rely on seasonal sales. 
Councilor Jones asked if Staff had identified the factors that were keeping small and medium businesses from locating in Astoria. He also wanted to know if there were obstacles to economic diversification that the City should be working on. Director Cronin said Staff has not done that research yet. He explained that certain challenges come with being a rural economy and Astoria has decided not to complete a recruitment strategy. However, if the community decides to go after a certain type of business, he is aware of what it will take to talk to those businesses about coming to Astoria. Best practices for economic development, retention, and expansion focus on existing businesses.
Councilor Jones believed it would be interesting to find out what would convince a business to come to Astoria over another location, like better transportation services or a remodeled library. Director Cronin added that Staff is not receiving inquiries from businesses looking for new sites. However, Staff needs to identify available sites in case they do begin receiving phone calls from businesses.

Councilor Jones asked if Staff was aware of any opportunities for the high school’s vocational training program to partner with the community college and track local youth who take local living wage jobs. Director Cronin confirmed he had spoken with School Superintendent Craig Hoppes. Also, Kevin Leahy has been discussing opportunities as part of the college’s strategic planning. It is great that all three entities are thinking along the same lines, but he needs to meet with Mr. Hoppes, Mr. Leahy, and Chris Breitmeyer to decide who will do what. He looks forward to developing agreements with community partners.
Councilor Price said the food niche was very important to Astoria. She believed that in addition to farming crops, small family farms were raising grass fed, grain free animals that butchers in Astoria would love to process. The products could be sold locally or exported. She also believed the textile and fiber arts industry could use some assistance growing their businesses. The arts do not generally provide living wage jobs with career ladders, but she would like the arts considered in some way. Director Cronin noted the advisory committee discussed a “Made in Astoria” label. He did not mention the apparel industry in the presentation, but said he was tracking the industry because he believed there were opportunities. He is excited to figure out how to partner with the apparel industry.
Mayor LaMear called for public comments.

Patsy Oser said if the City wants to attract companies, the housing problem needs to be resolved because there is no place for people to live.

Mayor LaMear noted that affordable housing would be discussed at the next work session. Works sessions are now being held the second Wednesday of each month from 9:00 am to 11:00 am at City Hall in Council Chamber.

Item 5(b):
Skip Hauke of Astoria-Warrenton Chamber of Commerce
Skip Hauke, 92732 Deer Valley Road, Astoria, presented an update on services provided by the Chamber of Commerce in 2016 and 2017, which was included in the Agenda Packet. He briefly discussed the Lower Columbia Tourism Committee’s (LCTC) role and explained how marketing benefits the entire north coast. The Astoria Warrenton area is number one in the state in the percentage of increase in transient room tax dollars, which were more than $2 million in 2016. Astoria’s share of room taxes in 2016 were over $1.6 million, a 17 percent increase over the previous year. This money is added to the General Fund and the Promote Astoria Fund and provides a good return on the City’s investment. He noted that marketing is only done during the off-season and shoulder season, so traffic issues during the summer are a result of people coming to Astoria on their own. He shared statistics about the tourism industry, citing employment numbers, transient room tax dollars collected, and visitor spending in the area. He also noted that the Chamber directs Goonies fans to the museum and is no longer marketing the Goonies house. He presented Council with a supplement that clarified some of the financial information contained in the Agenda Packet and made travel brochures available to the public. He asked City Council to consider funding the Chamber with a percentage of room tax dollars because it would save them a lot of paperwork.
Councilor Jones asked what the average hotel occupancy was in the off-season. He also wanted to know if people stayed in Seaside and Cannon Beach when Astoria’s hotels were full in the summer. Mr. Hauke said the hotels do not share occupancy information with the Chamber. Additionally, the Chamber only receives a total amount of room tax dollars and does not know how much comes from each hotel. He believed occupancy rates were high in the summer and that wintertime occupancy rates were increasing.
Councilor Nemlowill said she liked the idea of paying a percentage. The Budget Committee spends the most time discussing the Promote Astoria Fund and it makes sense for the Chamber to receive funds based on room tax dollars. The City puts about half of the room tax dollars in the General Fund and she wanted more information on the rest.
Mayor LaMear confirmed there were no public comments.

CONSENT CALENDAR
The following items were presented on the Consent Calendar:

6(a) City Council Minutes of 1/3/17
6(b) City Council Minutes of 1/17/17
6(c) Boards and Commission Minutes

(1) Library Board Minutes of 11/29/16
6(d) Memorandum of Understanding Between Clatsop County and the Cities of Astoria, Seaside, and Warrenton for Cooperation in the Provision of Library Services (Library)
6(e) Resolution Amending City of Astoria nondiscrimination Policy (City Manager)
6(f) Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority (IFA) Storm Damage Grant Acceptance (Public Works)

6(g) FEMA Emergency Shoreline Erosion Project Construction Contract Award (Public Works)

6(h) Veterans and War Memorial Grant Application to Restore the Doughboy Monument (Parks)

6(i) Authorization to Enter into an Agreement with Greenworks P.C. to Produce Site-Specific Park Plans at Shively and McClure Parks (Parks)
Councilor Nemlowill requested Item 6(h) be removed for further discussion.

City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Price, seconded by Councilor Nemlowill, to approve Items 6 (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), and (i) of the Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None.
Item 6(h):
Veterans and War Memorial Grant Application to Restore the Doughboy Monument (Parks)

Councilor Nemlowill stated that during the Parks master planning process, the City learned some of the restrooms are very susceptible to vandalism, which costs the City a lot of money. This proposal includes replacing the plumbing and she questioned whether this restroom should be restored rather than replaced with a new vandal proof restroom. Assistant City Manager Johnston stated he had spoken to Director Cosby about this and learned the Parks Department would be installing vandal proof restroom fixtures as part of this project. Staff’s intent is to retain the historic nature of the structure while utilizing crime prevention techniques. Director Cosby added that Staff has communicated heavily with City Council about the large amount of restroom vandalism over the years. However, restroom vandalism has dropped drastically in the last year, which she believed was due to the Warming Center being open. At the Doughboy Monument, most of the plumbing will be moved to the opposite side of the building and all new fixtures will be vandal proof.
Councilor Nemlowill asked if Assistant City Manager Johnston, as the Police Chief, was satisfied with crime prevention efforts in the Doughboy restrooms after speaking with Director Cosby. Assistant City Manager Johnston believed the Parks Department would need to strike a balance between the historic nature of the facility and vandalism. Many times over the years, he and Director Cosby have discussed the costs incurred when porcelain equipment had to be replaced over and over. He was confident that vandal proof measures were a priority for the Parks Department.
Councilor Nemlowill stated she would support putting money into this project if staff believed it would be worthwhile, but she needed to hear from Director Cosby. Director Cosby said funding this project was absolutely worth it and receiving grant money to help fund the project allowed Staff to prioritize the project. This is a very competitive grant and the small $3,000 match will come from the Urban Renewal Fund. Most importantly, the historic preservation program students will provide the labor. She definitely supports the project because the City will not have to spend any cash on it.
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Nemlowill, seconded by Councilor Brownson to approve Item 6 (h) of the Consent Calendar. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None.

REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS
Item 7(a):
Ordinance Revising City Code Section 5.810 Providing for Identification of Dangerous Animals; Appeals; Restrictions Pending Appeal (2nd reading & adoption) (Police)

This ordinance received its first reading at the January 17, 2017 City Council meeting. Staff is recommending a change to the dangerous animals’ ordinance. The change creates a burden of proof in appeal hearings related to the classification of a dangerous animal. There are two other changes proposed as well. One eliminates the requirement for signed written statements allowing for recorded statements as well. The other is to repair a typographical issue in the ordinance. It is recommended that Council conduct the second reading and adopt the proposed ordinance.
Director Brooks conducted the second reading of the ordinance.
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Jones, seconded by Councilor Price to adopt the ordinance revising City Code Section 5.810 Providing for the Identification of Dangerous Animals; Appeals; Restrictions Pending Appeal. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None.

Item 7(b):
Ordinance Amending City Code Section 1.964A Pertaining to City Manager’s Spending Authority (2nd reading & adoption) (City Council)

The first reading of this ordinance was held at the January 17, 2017 City Council meeting. At the January 6, 2017 goal setting session, there was discussion regarding the City Manager’s spending authority, which is currently set at $10,000. This amount has been in place since 1999. There was discussion from Council members to increase that limit to $50,000. Spending authorities for managers in our area are as follows:
· Warrenton ...........$25,000
•  Seaside ............$50,000

· Clatsop County.....$30,000
• Cannon Beach ....$50,000

At the request of Council, an ordinance revision has been prepared for consideration and is attached to this memorandum. In addition to replacing the $10,000 amount with $50,000, the reference to bulk fuel has been deleted since the new spending authority would accommodate those purchases. It should be noted that the City’s purchasing ordinance will continue to dictate how bids, solicitations, and purchases will be made. In discussing the spending authority revision with City Attorney Henningsgaard, he noted that a subsequent review of the purchasing ordinance may be in order to better align the manager’s spending authority with that code and to better align the City purchasing ordinance with changes in State statutes. Staff will begin review of the City’s purchasing codes. If the City Council is in agreement with the proposed change in spending authority for the City Manager’s spending authority, it is recommended that Council hold a second reading and adopt the proposed ordinance.
Director Pearson conducted the second reading of the ordinance.
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Nemlowill, seconded by Councilor Brownson to adopt the ordinance amending City Code Section 1.964A pertaining to City Manager’s Spending Authority. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None.

Item 7(c):
Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project (6th – 11th Streets) Funding Update and Loan Application (Public Works)
In September 2014, the City entered into an Intergovernmental Agreement with the Oregon Department of Transportation (ODOT) for the design phase of the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project that will replace six bridge structures. In April 2015, OBEC Consulting Engineers, Inc., (OBEC) was hired by ODOT as the engineering design consultant. OBEC has performed design to 60 percent completion. City Staff and ODOT staff are currently reviewing 60 percent design submittal. An updated project cost estimate indicates the construction cost increased slightly with the design refinement from the 30 percent submittal (see table below). As the project design has advanced, costs that are not reimbursed through ODOT have also been characterized. The two major City expenses are utility relocations (sewer and water) and repairs to the 11th Street extension outside the project limits to achieve highway load capacity. These expenses are currently estimated at $337,000 and must be paid solely by the City.

The cost estimate prepared by OBEC is based on the results of investigations, research, and a much better understanding of the site conditions and constraints than when the project was originally scoped in 2013. Based on OBEC’s analysis, a large part of the cost increase is attributed to deep bedrock that was discovered during the geotechnical explorations and larger project area that is necessary to connect the new structure to existing structures. OBEC estimates that the project funding needs to be increased by $2,189,412 ($224,853 City match). The project team is working with ODOT to confirm their support of the 60% design submittal, then a request to increase funding will be submitted.

The total estimated City funds contributed to this project is estimated to be $1,698,548. To date, the City has contributed $242,987 from Surface Transportation Program (STP) funds. The remaining match $1,455,561 will need to be a loan that will be paid back by the City’s future STP funds. STP Funds, which are managed by ODOT, are federal fuel tax dollars that are available to local agencies for transportation projects. Since 2008 the City has received between $100,000 and $112,000 annually in STP funds.
	
	   ODOT

  Funding
	 30% Design

Cost Estimate
	 60% Design

Cost Estimate

	ODOT Bridge Program Grant
---------------
	$8,512,685
	  $10,702,097
	  $11,018,975

	City Funds
---------------------------------------
	$   974,315
	  $  1,224,903
	  $  1,698,548

	PROJECT COST
-------------------------------
	$9,487,000
	  $11,927,000
	  $12,717,523

	Annual Payment on 25-year Loan,
   3.5 % Interest
---------------------------------
	$     54,000
	  $      79,000
	  $       89,000


A public open house was held at City Hall on December 14th to share information about the project’s proposed surface design features and discuss opinions. A comment card was provided for written comments, which included options to vote for the pedestal styles and concrete bridge color. In general, the comments were supportive of the project and its appearance. At the November 21st Council meeting, City Staff was authorized to submit the above options to ODOT for consideration with the basalt rock pedestals being the City’s preferred alternative and the board-formed concrete as the second choice. ODOT staff is currently preparing documentation and recommendations to submit to the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) for their review and concurrence. Council will be presented with these options for a final decision. It is recommended that Council authorize submitting an application to the Business Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority for loan funding to provide the remaining match funds for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project in the amount of $1,455,561.
City Support Engineer Moore gave a brief presentation updating City Council on funding and the most recent public meeting held for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project, which was included in the agenda packet.
Mayor LaMear asked how accurate the 60 percent design was and if there would be an 80 or 100 percent design. Engineer Moore explained that Staff begins with a concept plan and a 30 to 40 percent contingency. As the design develops, contingencies are reduced. The 60 percent design has a 15 percent contingency because Staff knows more about the project now. She believed this was in line with the original plan, but the project team would continue to look for ways to keep project costs low.
Mayor LaMear confirmed the loan amount being request was the maximum amount the City could afford. She asked what would happen if project costs exceed this amount. Engineer Moore stated the City would need to make some difficult decisions, like eliminating one of the bridges from the project. The City will be leveraged as much as possible with STP funds and it would be possible to use other funds; however, this proposal for a 25-year loan is the least drastic alternative.
Councilor Nemlowill confirmed that all of the upgrades planned for 11th Street would be on public property. Engineer Moore added that the project ends at the northern limits of the trestle and the rest of the dock is left to the private property owner.
Councilor Price asked if the 3.5 percent interest rate was guaranteed. Engineer Moore said no, the percentage is a conservative estimate based on past experience with IFA.

Councilor Price said at the open house, she had a discussion with several people about the Murase Plan, featuring the riverfront and the basalt rock. Staff had indicated the City could still scale back after their designs were approved.
Mayor LaMear called for public comments.

An audience member asked how much the original grant was for. Engineer Moore said ODOT is currently obligated to fund $8,512,685 of the project.
City Council Action: Motion made by Councilor Price, seconded by Councilor Nemlowill to authorize Staff to submit an application to the Business Oregon Infrastructure Finance Authority for loan funding to provide the remaining match funds for the Waterfront Bridges Replacement Project in the amount of $1,455,561. Motion carried unanimously. Ayes: Councilors Price, Jones, Nemlowill, Brownson, and Mayor LaMear; Nays: None.

NEW BUSINESS & MISCELLANEOUS, PUBLIC COMMENTS (NON-AGENDA)
John Goodenberger, 856 Harrison, Number 2, Astoria, said he wanted to publicly recognize Frank Preusser for playing a significant role in the city and requested that City Council write a letter to that effect. Mr. Preusser was the lead conservation scientist for the J. Paul Getty Museum and the Los Angeles County Museum of Art. He also worked on the Dead Sea Scrolls, Queen Nefatari’s Tomb, and a sphinx. In 1995, Mr. Preusser led a crew of 14 to restore the Astoria Column. His staff included Claire Dean of Portland, Tom Melvin of Chicago, and Jonathan Taggert of Astoria. The crew also included local artists Rebecca Rubens, Aretta Christie, and Roger McKay.  Mr. Preusser completed the massive project on time and on budget. When the project began, 80 percent of the Column’s images were worn away. Without Mr. Preusser’s expertise and guidance 21 years ago, Astoria would not have had a base to work from when the Column was restored a year and a half ago. The 2015 restoration was raised to a new level because Mr. Preusser laid the groundwork for the approach. Working for Mr. Preusser was like getting a master’s degree in conservation. He took a team approach, spoke with his team as equals, had good discussions, and readily shared his knowledge. Mr. Preusser passed away last month and he requested a letter of acknowledgement and/or sympathy be sent from City Council to his wife, Margarete in Los Angeles.
Mayor LaMear confirmed Mrs. Preusser’s contact information and said he was godfather of the Column. She added that City Council would be happy to send a letter.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:22 pm to convene the Astoria Development Commission meeting. 
ATTEST:






APPROVED:

Finance Director
City Manager 
2
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